During the Open Meeting sponsored by Thornton Parish Council on Thursday 9th March 2017 a number of questions were asked about different matters which could not be answered on the night.

A. Here is the response from Merseyside Police:-

1. It appears that a major re-organisation of the Force has taken place recently and as a result there are no internal territorial divisions or areas and mobile patrols can be directed to anywhere in the force area.
On 30th January 2017, following a 2 year review of working practices, Merseyside Police implemented a major re-organisation and moved to a more functional style of policing, geared to ensure that during the current period of austerity, they have the right officers at the right location at the right time. As such all borders were removed for Response officers (those answering 999 calls) and they  now work a varied shift pattern to ensure that more officers are on duty at peak demand times.

Local policing however has not seen any removal of borders and has remained in local authority zones so there is no geography change for our communities. The only big change is that east and south Sefton have merged into one team (Hub 1) and West and North Sefton have merged into one team (Hub 2) each with its own command structure.

The basic answer to this question therefore is that, Response officers can be deployed anywhere within the force area but our community teams will remain in the Sefton area and have designated research wards.  

2. Mobile patrols have an identifiable fixed point from which they should be able to reach any part of their designated patrol area within 10 minutes. Is this time-scale being met within Thornton? 
Response officers now have dedicated patrol areas to stay within to ensure they can access any location in their area within in a 10 minute time scale. They may however be deployed to different parts of the Force area as indicated above. This is monitored continually and reviewed every morning at command team level. The feedback at present is positive and as the parade station for the north of the force is Crosby Police station, the areas is guaranteed good coverage.

As mentioned in 1 above, Community officers remain within Sefton and as such your local officers will be covering the area on community policing basis.

3. There are now more neighbourhood officers and PCSO’s available for patrol as a consequence?
Although the local neighbourhood Inspector now has double the area of responsibility, the number of police officers and Police Community Support officers under his command has grown proportionately to maintain the focus on putting the community first. The ‘Hub’, as it is now known, has been divided into 6 areas each with its own team of officers. They are supported by a local tactical policing team consisting of a number of Sergeants and Constables lead by an Inspector.

The early feedback is that locally, the officers are managing to cover issues more quickly, whilst a pro-active policing policy is geared to preventing issues arising in the first instance.
B. Here is the response from the Principal Environmental Health Officer for Sefton MBC with regard to the question of pollution levels following the opening of Brooms Cross Road:-
of 40ug/m3 (Nitrogen dioxide is monitored as it is a pollutant associated with road traffic Following on from your query regarding Air Pollution in Thornton, We do undertake some Nitrogen Dioxide diffusion tube monitoring in and around the Thornton area (Lydiate Lane, Green Lane, Quarry road, Moor Lane).

Levels of Nitrogen Dioxide measured in these areas have all been found to be below the annual Air Quality Standard Objective of 40 ug/m3 for Nitrogen Dioxide over the last 3-4 years

Detailed below is further information in relation to the monitoring carried around Thornton and the levels found.

 4 diffusion tube sites monitor annual levels of Nitrogen Dioxide in the Thornton area against a National Air Quality Standard Objective emissions)

	Location
	2011
	2012
	2013
	2014
	2015
	2016

	Quarry Road (A565)/ Edge Lane Junction Thornton
	35
	37
	35
	33
	31
	30

	Green Lane (B5207)Thornton
	30
	31
	28
	25
	22
	20

	Lydiate Lane (opposite Thornton Crem)Thornton
	23
	24
	21
	21
	18
	15

	Moor Lane Roundabout Crosby
	N/A
	44
	43
	38
	36
	35


All 3 sites in the Thornton area have shown consistent compliance with the National Air Quality Standard for Nitrogen Dioxide and the site at Moor lane has shown compliance since 2014.

 

The results for 2016 have yet to be fully ratified however based on the preliminary results they are showing continued compliance with the standard.

 

Levels of particulates are not currently monitored in the Thornton area as high levels of particulates tend to correlate with high levels of Nitrogen Dioxide and as such particulate matter emissions in Thornton are not considered to be problematical. Additionally high particulate emissions are generally associated with significant HGV movements.

 

In view of the monitoring that has taken/is taking  place we currently have no indications that air quality in the Thornton area is poor and above National Air Quality standards. The results show that since the opening of the Brooms Cross link road in August 2015 levels of NO2 at the monitoring sites have in fact reduced. Whilst it may be difficult to draw the conclusion that the opening of the new link road has been the only factor in influencing these results its clear air quality at the monitoring locations has improved since the opening of the link road.

 
Should residents/Parish Council have specific concerns regarding a particular area/junction in Thornton which is not currently monitored arrangements can be made to relocate tubes  to that location as part of the regular monitoring or the community air watch scheme (where the tubes are changed by the residents and posted back in.)
C. Here is the paper submitted to the Director of Planning and Regeneration for Sefton MBC following the request for information on the short, medium and long terms plans for Thornton:-

The Future of the Parish of Thornton
The following email was sent to the Chief Planning Officer and Ward Councillors:-
Thornton Parish Council hosted an Open Meeting on Thursday 9th February 2017 for members of the Parish, during which many issues were raised and a lively debate ensued

 Shortly before the meeting I received notice of an intention on the part of developers to submit a planning application to build 265 houses on Plot MN2.25 identified in the Plan for Sefton as situate on Lydiate Lane adjacent to Rakes Lane and Thornton Cemetery. When I conveyed this information to the audience by far the most persistent question was: ‘where is the infrastructure locally to support such a development?’ People referred to the need for schools, medical facilities, public transport, suitable roads, and shopping facilities. It is interesting to note that the only primary school in Thornton is oversubscribed and there are only two GPs practising in the district. They also raised concerns about pollution, the vulnerability of land locally to flooding and the intrusion into the greenbelt.

 If one adds to this development the potential for further applications to build houses on sites MN2.23, MN.24 and MN.2.26 in the Plan for Sefton bringing the total to 708, some of which are not in Thornton, but all of which will certainly impact upon the Parish this then becomes a matter for serious local concern. I reflected upon the issues raised and this caused me to ask the following question of the audience: - 

Do I understand from what has been said on this subject here tonight that you are anxious to know the short, medium and long term plans of Sefton MBC for Thornton to support this potentially massive transformation of the Parish and the adjacent Parish of Sefton? 

This question was put to the audience by me towards the end of the meeting and resulted in an overwhelming ‘Yes’.

It was suggested to me by the Ward Councillors present who were trying to be helpful that perhaps I should consider inviting various officers of the Council with responsibility for housing, education, transport etc. to future meetings of the Parish Council with a view to them answering the question individually and with reference to their specific area of responsibility. I declined the invitation because a piecemeal approach to these issues is the last thing that is needed. I consider it essential that a co-ordinated approach to all the issues likely to arise from such a massive development and change within our community must be adopted albeit that impact and change is likely to be spread over a number of years.

To me it seems a very simple exercise for professional planners to identify on a map, areas of land which they can subsequently earmark for housing and industrial use but well nigh impossible to determine where the infrastructure such as schools, transport and medical facilities necessary to support the housing and industrial units which they suggest should be built in a specific area. This needs to change and Local Planning Authorities need to adopt a more comprehensive approach to building and developing communities by including the infrastructure needed to support their plans in one complete document.

At the moment, the Parish of Thornton is suffering from the impact of the opening of Brooms Cross Road (A5758) which connects Switch Island to the A565 at Thornton and we are awaiting the results of the Thornton Corridor Study which have been delayed. I also understand that there is still work arising from the A565 Route Management Study to be carried out in Thornton. In addition it is highly likely that the impact of proposals to improve access to the Port of Liverpool at Seaforth by improvements to the A5036 (Dunnings Bridge Road) or the construction of a new road from Brooms Cross Road to the Port through Rimrose Valley would have an impact upon Thornton. 

It seems to me therefore that a comprehensive review of all the developments likely to affect the Parish of Thornton and its immediate surroundings is a matter of some urgency and needs to be the subject of a comprehensive plan for the area.

When consulted on the Plan for Sefton, residents throughout the Borough expressed a desire that houses should not be built in the green belt and not on the ‘local’ flood plain. These wishes were ignored and we face the prospect of those houses being built on land which is known to be vulnerable to flooding and confirmed by experiences encountered as recently as the winter of 2015/2016.

The question about the lack of infrastructure could well have been followed by a further question; where is the land available locally on which to build the infrastructure needed to support that potentially massive expansion of the local community in Thornton and its immediate surroundings? 

Recently we have been told that Sefton MBC can no longer sustain its own parks and open spaces and is looking for ways to deal with this problem. The Council is also expecting further cuts to its budget in the future which will also have an impact on communities.

The residents of Thornton have clearly indicated that they want to see how Sefton MBC sees the area develop in the near, medium and long term future. 

If we are forced, for whatever reason, to accept that the impact of a development on the local community cannot be included at the time the initial plan is, or this case was, prepared then the least we can expect from Sefton Council is a thorough review of the likely impact of the implementation of the Plan for Sefton on communities like Thornton followed by the publication of a supplement to The Plan for Sefton describing how the impact of the various developments is going to be managed. 

I await publication of that document with interest and I would suggest other parts of the Borough share that view with regard to their communities.

Ken Hounsell

Chair

Thornton Parish Council

February 2017

 
